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NEW BUILDING SCHEME

The idea was first floated at the deacons’ meeting of 5 November 1906 and a rough sketch was considered on 3 December 1906. At their meeting on 20 May 1907, the deacons unanimously agreed to recommend to the church that a new building should be erected on the present site. [How does that square with the discussion in 1908 that it might be better to use the present site instead of purchasing a new one?] The details were fleshed out at the deacons’ meeting of 11 June and at the half-yearly business meeting of the Church on Monday, 17 June 1907, [the August Record wrongly gives the date as 17 July]. Andrew Urquhart proposed and John Dovey seconded a motion that a new church be built. Joseph Kemp spoke in favour, and it was unanimously resolved to adopt the recommendations of the office-bearers to proceed with the New Building Scheme. The details of the resolution were:

(1) That whenever the money requisite for defraying the cost of a new church has been received by the treasurer the congregation proceed with the erection of the same, the existing building being on sanitary and other grounds entirely inadequate for the successful carrying on of the Lord’s work.

(2) That a number of brethren be appointed to act along with the Elders and Deacons as a committee in connection with the proposed new church [and seventeen names were agreed].

(3) That no steps in regard to the plans etc. be taken until the Pastor’s return [from America - he was due to sail on 21 June] but that a subscription list be opened and that the Treasurer be authorised to receive subscriptions.

It was explained that the office-bearers had prayerfully considered what course should be adopted in order that the amount required might be obtained, and the decision arrived at was that we should incur no debt, neither should there be any resort to bazaars, sales of work, or the ordinary accepted building schemes, but that we commit the matter to the Lord in prayer, and inform the Lord’s people of our need, believing that He can touch the hearts of His stewards in answer to the prayer of faith. Mr. Kemp said that if the Lord does not send the money, it simply means that He did not want us to go on.

Mr. Urquhart pointed out how greatly the work was hampered by want of space and proper ventilation. Certain meetings have outgrown the accommodation, and others cannot be held for lack of proper room. The Sabbath school has been in difficulty for years, having to meet in the church when it ought to have a proper suite of rooms. It has long been apparent that even for present purposes the church is inadequate; and in the existing conditions of things there is no room for expansion, and we must expand or go back. We believe God has led us to this decision, one of the most important in the church’s history.

Further, we have no plans yet, but from advice given a new church could be erected on the present site with a hall to seat 500, an auditorium with one gallery to accommodate 1200, and in addition a chapel-keeper’s house, vestries, retiring rooms etc. This would cost about £10,000, which is the sum believed for. No doubt when the ten thousand pounds are all in, we will have the plans.
The pastor referred to the late John Wilkinson, founder of the Mildmay Mission to the Jews, who, without any financial backing, in answer to prayer, received in twenty-five years the sum of £175,000. He made it a rule never to ask men for a penny. He asked the Lord for the money, and told the Lord’s people the needs of the work. This principle, which is a God-honouring one, the church has adopted. It will require great courage to adhere to it, but we are certain if we honour God in all our ways as a church, He will not fail us.

Mr. Kemp continued: ‘I would like to have our faith so cultivated and developed, so certain that we are in the line of the Divine will as to say, ‘Lord, we want this money in twelve months.’ You say we have no right to say that. We have. Jesus Christ has given us a blank cheque with the words, ‘According to your faith be it unto you.’ Our aim must be to open the church free of debt, and I for one would not be partner in a scheme with a heavy debt.

It may be true we have no rich people in Charlotte Chapel, but we have those who are rich in faith, and the experience of God’s goodness to us warrants us, we believe, to - expect Him to exceed all that He has hitherto done. We want all to come into fellowship with us in this undertaking.’

The pastor, who had been presented in the course of the meeting with a sum of money to assist him in his holiday to Canada, as a slight token of the church’s regard, said: ‘You have been kind to me first and last since I came to be your minister. In many ways you have manifested your love for me. You will excuse me not using the gift, as I have all and abound. I hand the cheque back as a gift to the Lord to form a nucleus for the New Building Fund. It is my deepest wish to see this thing through on spiritual and God-glorifying lines. If this is to be so, every one of us will have to be daily and hourly in prayer. We have had blessing unparalleled in this place, and, we are told, unparalleled in the history of the Baptist churches in the country. If that be so on spiritual lines, let it be so on material lines. The Lord give us grace to exercise such faith in Him as to bring this blessing to Charlotte Chapel, and to His name be all the glory.’

Increasingly urgent calls from the Treasurer are at the Record 1907, pp. 165 and 181, and Record 1908, pp. 3, 18, 31, 44, 60, 75 and 107.

By March 1908, when the total received in the previous month was £32, it was hinted that a replacement building on the present site might be much cheaper (Record 1908, p. 44), and this was openly stated a month later (Record 1908, p. 60). There would be a saving in purchasing a new site and ‘the building to be erected would not require the outer ornamentation of one on a more prominent site’. [How does this square with the opening paragraph above?] The Church Meeting remitted to the Building Committee to get competitive plans. These were awaited (Record 1908, p. 75) and received (Record 1908).

Donations for the month to 15 May were less than £18, but for the first time ‘promises’ were counted along with cash, and this swelled the total to £409. (Record 1908, p. 75)

In June 1908, various competing architects submitted their drawings, which were sent to ‘a competent authority’ to make a recommendation.  In the month to 15th June, £141 was received in cash, bringing the total to £408, and total promises of  £185 brought the fund to £593, a year after the appeal was opened – and the target was still £10,000. (Record 1908, p. 96).

‘It is now [July 1908] slightly over twelve months since we opened our Building Fund, and the amount contributed in that time is indicated below.  In addition, promises of gifts have been made which bring the total amount to over £600.  While this is very far below what is actually required, we cannot but be grateful.  It is proposed that early in October a week should be set apart for prayer on behalf of and giving to the Building Fund, and this, we hope, will result in a very substantial increase in the amount in hand.  It is daily becoming more difficult to do the work we desire in our present circumscribed quarters, and we, therefore, urge our friends to do their utmost for the new church and that with all speed.  Let the members of the Church be much in prayer for the work to which we have put our hands. ‘Thus saith the Lord God, I will yet for this be inquired of by the house of Israel, to do it for them.’

Gifts may be sent direct to our Church Treasurer, Mr John Ed.  Dovey, C.A., Chambers, 51 Queen Street, Edinburgh, or, they may be handed to Mr Urquhart, who is in the chapel vestry every Thursday evening from 7 to 8 o’clock.  Boxes are to be found in the vestibule and in the galleries of the chapel for the convenience of visitors.’

10 July 1908 – cash plus promises = £600, actual £435. £27 cash in this month. (Record 1908 p. 107). Still well short of the £500 on the thermometer. By 15 August 1908, cash of £499 and promises of £189, total £688. (Record 1908, p. 124.) By 15 September, less than one-third of the members had contributed to the Building Fund, and so a letter was sent to all members, with a subscription form. The thermometer then stood at £512, with promises of £218, a total of £730. (Record 1908, p. 140.)

Joseph Kemp himself sat in the vestry every evening from 6 p.m. to 8 p.m. between Monday 5 and Saturday 10 October 1908, during the first week of the Centenary celebrations, to receive gifts and promises toward the Building Fund, in the hope of reaching £1000. (Record 1908, p. 122). The month mid-September to mid-October produced 127 gifts, bringing the cash in hand to £724 and the promises to £317, breaking the four-figure barrier with a total of £1,041. (Record 1908, p. 153).

The following month, to mid November, raised it to cash of £756 and promises of £333, a total of £1,129. (Record 1908, p. 171).

Joseph Kemp entered with enthusiasm into the fund-raising, visiting different cities throughout the winter of 1908-9 to appeal for funds, and he used his visit to America in the spring of 1909 to obtain ‘financial assistance towards the Building Fund’. (Deacons’ Minute, 28 September 1908).

The response to Joseph Kemp’s personal letter to all members in June 1909, quoted in full in the Record for 1909 at p. 98, is at p. 114 of the same Record – ‘gratifying’, although not all that had been asked.
 The Building Committee was disbanded, and a new Works Committee was appointed, to get on with the job. It was hoped, in the summer of 1909, that work would commence in October 1909, and in anticipation, the Albert Hall in Shandwick Place was booked for twelve months.  (Record 1909, pp. 130 and 146)

On 21 December 1909, the deacons received the first formal tender for the work, £7,585 for the building and £440 for architect’s fees, a total of £8,025. The asked the architect what could be pruned from this, and he came back a week later with an absolute minimum of £6,050 which, with professional fees, made £6,490.

There is then remarkably little reference in the Record for all of 1910 to the funds or the plans, and not a single ‘Thermometer’. It was not even mentioned in the 1909 Annual Report in Record 1910, pp. 34–36. The only major reference in all of 1910 is in the Record 1910, p. 3.

Then, in Record for February 1911, it came back to life. Contributions to 11 January 1911 totalled £2,116, an increase of only £40 over the previous month. 

Annual Report for 1910  - A Year’s Work at Charlotte Chapel. 

… So much for the extra and special occasions.  What about the ordinary and usual work? Ask the Deacons and Stewards, and they will tell you of the difficult problem which they have endeavoured to solve every Sunday night for the past twelve months - how to pack close on 700 people into a building seated for 550.  But they have done it.  I am afraid I cannot say they have done it well in the sense of afford​ing comfortable sitting room and salubrious air to the crowds who have come, but they have certainly done it well in the sense that they have got the people in.  So the Deacons and Stewards merit our best thanks, at least of those who have not been compelled to leave the Chapel in a fainting condition or who have not been laid up for weeks with severe chills. (Record 1911, p. 35)

‘Our intention was to commence building operations about a year ago, but the actual estimates were so largely in excess of the sum we had been advised the Church would cost that we resolved to delay until the extra sum required was provided for. The Church has now resolved to make a beginning with the building whenever we have £3,500 in hand, about £300 over half the cost. At the present moment we have virtually in hand £3,200, so we yet require £300 to make up the £3,500 we need to have in hand before we begin.  It will take about a month to put the final touches to the plans and complete the necessary arrangements with the builder. So it now rests with the members to provide the necessary £300 to make the start possible, and the Office-bearers confidently appeal to every member and all friends interested to send in their gifts within the next four weeks, and I am sure the appeal will not be in vain.

Our intention is to open the Church free of debt.  We are to aim at the complete scheme, Church, halls, vestries, class-rooms, &c.  We shall build the outside walls, put on the roof, and put in the windows.  If by that time, say nine months hence, suffi​cient money has come in to enable us to complete the full scheme, then the full scheme will be completed, and somehow I feel sure that is what we shall do.  If the money required does not come in, sufficient to enable us to get the whole scheme, then we shall complete the Church alone, and wait God’s time for the completion of the rest, praying and working and giving meantime until our aim is accomplished.

There must be no more delays.  The hour has struck.  We must arise and build for the time is waxing late, and we want before we die to have our eyes gladdened by the sight of a new Charlotte Chapel rising in beauty out of the old.  Blessed and honoured as the old has been above many Churches I believe the new Charlotte Chapel will be for many a year to come the birthplace of thousands of redeemed souls and a Temple of the Most High God, in which His people will be equipped and trained for what yet remains of the great campaign.’ (Record 1911, pp. 35-36)

After the above Annual Report had been delivered, the deacons unanimously recommended to the Annual Business Meeting (30 January 1911), and the church accepted unanimously ‘by an upstanding vote’:

That when not less than the sum of £3,500 is in hand, the Church proceed with the New Building Scheme as modified, and accept estimates therefor: that is to say, that the full original scheme shall be aimed at, viz: - on area floor, large hall to hold 520, kitchen, retiring-rooms and lavatory accommodation; street floor, Church, containing sittings for 1000 people, and vestries; third floor, smaller hall to hold 220, Minister’s parlour, business room, chapel-keeper’s house and other rooms.  In the event, however, of sufficient money not being received to enable the halls, etc., in the area and third floors being completed, the same shall be left over until funds are available, and the Church alone completed and opened free of debt. (Record, March 1911, p. 33) 

At 15 February 1911, the total was £2,174, £53 having come in since the decision just mentioned was made – one donation of £25 and 17 smaller ones. (Record 1911, p. 34).

The editor reported in April 1911 that the church was pledged not to begin operations until £3,500 was reached. (Record 1911, p. 49), but at that date the total in hand was only £2,253. (Record 1911, p. 50).

December 1911 – roof on, work was two months in arrears through strikes but no injury – still hope to be in by the end of May – but still far short of required sum - £4,049 to 16 December 1911. (Record 1912, pp. 2 and 3) Nightly prayer meetings during February but only £79. (p. 34)  Specially called congregational meeting in Pillar Hall of Synod Hall Buildings on Thursday 14 March – hall was full – positive attitude – letter had been sent to members and friends  – contributions over last month were £110. (p. 51).

During April 1912, Joseph Kemp aggressively canvassed for money on visits to Queen’s Park Baptist Church and to St. George’s Cross Tabernacle, in Glasgow, to the Orangefield Baptist Church in Greenock, and as far afield as the Woolwich Tabernacle, London and Melbourne Hall, Leicester. (Record 1912, pp. 65-66, 81, 99, 100)  £216 and £187 came in over the next two months (to mid May, total then £4,693.). In mid June, the £5,000 mark was reached on the Building Thermometer, but another £1,500 was needed  to bring the Fund up to £6,500 and to open free of debt ‘without resorting to Sales of Work or anything of that kind’ (pp. 66, 115 - 6). 

With the building nearly ready, the office-bearers rallied the membership and friends in one final ‘push’ – to take ‘shares’ of £2 each in the new building. Joseph Kemp was in the vestry from 12 noon to 7.30 p.m. on Monday, Tuesday and Wednesday, 29 to 31 July, receiving gifts or promises of £136, £170 and £465. There was no particular significance in a ‘share’ – it was just another name for a £2 donation. Of the 165 who took these ‘shares’, 136 were Chapel members, leaving Joseph Kemp to comment pointedly that over 500 of the members had not taken part in this final effort. By mid-August, with the building nearly ready for occupation, the total in gifts and promises was £5,466. (Record 1912, pp. 130-1) Services were held during September, but with a number still being on holiday, the official opening was set for Sunday 6 October. The Building Fund stood at £6,050 (cash and promises), £450 short of the builders’ estimates. (Record 1912, p. 148). At 17 September 1912, £5,577.

By late October 1912, cash £6,250, promises £269, = £6,519 (Record, pp. 163-5). 

24 Shares (many of £2 but others of more but some as low as 10/-) redeemed in November-December 1912.  Cash in hand at 11 November 1912 was £6,283, promises £243 = £6,526. (Record, 1912, p. 179). Then it changed to cash of £6,342, outstanding promises £184, total still £6,526. (Record 1913, p. 3)

41 Shares (many of £2 but others of more but some as low as 2/6) redeemed in December 1912 / January 1913. Cash in hand was then £6,426, outstanding promises £95, total £6,520. (Record 1913, p. 19)

Mid-January to mid-February – 7 shares redeemed, 2 donations. Total now £6,447 + promises £73 = £6,520. (Record, 1913, p. 38.).

Six small donations received from mid-February to mid-March 1913, total £1. (Record 1913, p. 50). 

Four next month (to mid-April), £3. (p. 66)

Three next month (to mid-May), £6. (p. 83)

Ten next month (to mid-June), £7. (p. 98)

Six next month (to mid-July), £3. (p. 115)

Four next month (to mid-Aug), £12. (p. 130)
=£6,480


Still some unredeemed promises to come in – Record, 1913, p. 130.

Three next month (to mid-Sept), £42. (p. 146)
=£6,522  FIRST TIME £6,500 IN CASH

Six next month (to mid-October), £5. (p. 162)

Eleven next month (to mid-Nov), £8. (p. 179)
=£6,534

Special intercession at the Monday evening Prayer Meeting (Record 1913, p. 82)

Creation of an ‘Emergency Fund’ approved at a Church business meting in October 1913, deacons asked to prepare a scheme for systematic giving to clear the debt.

Mention of special gift of £50 in late November 1913 (not in above) and general exhortation to meet the £1,400. (Record 1913, p. 179)

What Joseph Kemp described as ‘the first serious attempt to remove the present financial burden resting upon the Church’ was made during December 1913. Letters had been sent to every member of the Church, and he was in the vestry for eight hours, to receive gifts and promises.  He received £160 in cash and a further £160 in promises, which he said frankly was ‘far below one’s expectation, but looking at it from another standpoint, it was magnificent.’  (Record, 1914, p 4)

In May 1914, the office-bearers appointed a small committee of three to bring forward ideas to close the Fund. Meeting of members on 22 June to talk it over.

Joseph Kemp decided to resume the practice of printing the progress of the Building Fund in the Record every month ‘until we complete the amount’.  Gifts from January to August 1914 were £40, £38, £12, £33, £36, £15, £66 and £11.  It was then decided to stop pressing this appeal for the duration of the War (p. 147), although £13, £15, £25 and £68 was received in the months from September to December 1914.
Nevertheless, details continued to be given every month of every individual donation, by reference number. On 31 December 1914, receipt no. 2605 was issued.
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Outstanding balance of £700 at Annual Business Meeting on 24 February 1916 – serious – what about redeeming promises? (Record 1916, p. 49.)
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The deacons decided that the Thanksgiving Offering on 12 February 1917 should be devoted to clearing off the balance of £700, and the Treasurer wrote to all the members. (Letter in papers under Graham Scroggie). Mr. Scroggie himself wrote in the Record:

Your contributions this year are to wipe out what remains of the Building Account, £700, and I am counting upon it being a record day. We ought to clear off this debt this year, and if there are any people in the British Isles who can rise to such an occasion, I am confident they are the people at Charlotte Chapel. God is greatly blessing us all. Let us praise Him in pounds, shillings, and pence. (Record, 1917, p. 27.)

The total given in the vestry during the afternoon and at the evening rally was £350. (Record, 1917, p. 47.)

Separate appeal at the Anniversary in that same year – n.b., two annual appeals. Anniversary on Sunday 30 Sept and Monday 1 Oct 1917, all offerings on both days to go toward the £300 Building Fund Debt; £170 received. Record, 1917, pp. 147,166.

On January 1918, Scroggie began five weekly lantern lectures on his visit to the Near East on the eve of the War, hoping to raise £50 for the Fund, which was then in debit by £80. He then gave another, as a final push to clear the debt and the series brought in £82, a surplus of £2. (Record, 1918, pp. 20, 67.)

� Deacons’ Minute, 11 June 1907; Record, 1907, p. 115.


� Record, 1907, pp. 115-6. Some of the above report records direct speech, but the quotation marks above are exactly as the narrative appears in the Record.





�  Copied in full at ‘Joseph Kemp’s letter about the building fund’ on the CD.


� Deacons’ Minutes of 21 and 28 December 1909. The large saving is difficult to follow on the sparse information available. The Centenary Brochure of 1908 showed the building, both externally and internally, as we know it. When the architect was asked in December 1909 to look again at the figure of £7,585, he cut it back ‘after making certain modifications’ to £7,250, and then added that ‘If the top flat is dispensed with a reduction of £1,200 could be effected making the nett cost £6,050’. This is the figure that the deacons took to the church and the final cost was £6,803, so clearly the top flat was dispensed with. How then does the finished building seem to be exactly what was envisaged in the Centenary Brochure? The architect confirmed that to dispense with it was a modification, because when the anxious deacons asked for a further ‘briefing’ before going to the membership, the architect confirmed that the options were to reconstruct the present building (which was not pursued) or to make ‘a further modification of the original Plans by leaving out the top story’ (which must have happened because the £6,050 was the figure put to the church meeting). Deacons’ Minute, 19 January 1910.





